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Commission on Care
leaders defended their
tough diagnosis and 18-
point treatment plan for
what ails the VA health
care system, including
their controversial push to
let veterans begin to
choose their own primary
care doctors from new,
integrated networks of VA
and private-sector physi-
cians.
Answering critics who

say they went too far or
not far enough in propos-
ing to transform the Veter-
ans Health Administration
(VHA) over the next 20
years, Commission Chair
Nancy Schlichting, chief
executive officer of the
Henry Ford Health System
in Detroit, and vice chair
Dr. Delos “Toby” Cos-
grove, CEO of worldwide
Cleveland Clinic hospitals,
warned the House Veter-
ans Affairs Committee on
Wednesday that VHA is
rife with weaknesses.
The many “glaring prob-

lems,” said Schlichting,
include understaffing,
aging facilities, obsolete
information technology,
flawed operating process-
es, supply chain weak-
nesses and health out-
comes that vary across
VHA, all of which “threat-
en the long-term viability
of the system.” Yet VHA’s
ability to transform is most
hampered by “lack of
leadership continuity and
strategic focus,” and “a
culture of fear and risk
aversion,” she said.
Having only two of 15

commissioners from the
congressionally chartered
panel testify allowed com-
mittee members to focus
on what a majority of
industry health experts
recommend, rather than
complaints of veterans
service groups defending
the status quo or the un-
popular notion of dis-
mantling the VHA system
as backed by the billion-
aire Koch brothers.
Rep. Jeff Miller (R-Fla.),

the committee chairman
who will retire in January,
added his own list of VHA

weaknesses that have been
the focus of House com-
mittee hearings and press
releases: “persistent ac-
cess failures, noncompli-
ance with federal prompt
pay laws, lack of account-
ability, a bloated and self-
preserving bureaucracy,
and billions of taxpayer
dollars lost to financial
mismanagement of con-
struction projects, IT pro-
grams, bonuses for poor-
performing employees.”
The list, Miller said, is
“legion and growing.”
But Miller on one issue

joined with the Obama
administration and most
veteran service organiza-
tions. He opposes the
commission’s call to es-
tablish a new layer of VHA
oversight — a board of
directors comprised of
health industry experts
who would have authority
to direct VHA transforma-
tion, set long-term health
care strategy and ensure
both are carried out by a
VA under secretary of
health who would be ap-
pointed for five-year fixed
terms.

“Outsourcing the crucial
role of a cabinet secretary
to an independent board …
neither elected nor ac-
countable to the American
people would be irrespon-
sible and inappropriate,
not to mention unconstitu-
tional,” Miller said.
Miller and Rep. Mark

Takano (Calif.), the com-
mittee’s ranking Demo-
crat, agreed with many
commission recommenda-
tions and noted that VA
Secretary Robert McDo-
nald said many already
were being implemented
as part of his ambitious
MyVA reforms announced
last year.
But Takano, on behalf

veterans groups, criticized
the commission’s call to
integrate VA medical staff
with networks of screened
private care physicians, to
allow enrolled veterans to
choose their own primary
care doctors, and to allow
their providers in turn to
manage all care including
referrals to specialists on
VA staffs or approved
outside networks.
The worry, Takano said,

is that too many veterans
will choose private sector
care, driving up VA costs
and jeopardizing “the
viability of unique VA
health services” to treat
spinal cord injuries, poly-
trauma cases, amputee
care, blindness or traumat-
ic brain injuries. Why
didn’t the commission
recommend that its ex-
panded “choice” model be
tested initially to deter-
mine the impact on VA
budgets and programs, he
asked.
Commissioners did

discuss a phased approach
to include testing,
Schlichting said, and that
is reasonable considering
the complexity of imple-
menting these reforms.
“It’s important to bal-

ance this question of
choice — making sure
access is really available
within every market across
the country — with the
issue of how we’re trying
to also control those net-
works to better serve vet-
erans,” the commission
chair said. “Finding that
balance is really impor-
tant.”
Schlichting recalled

heated commission de-
bates over how and why to
expand patient choice
using the private sector. In
the end a consensus of

commissioners believe
they have hit a “sweet
spot” for expanding choice
by preserving VA system
strengths while also allow-
ing access to outside pro-
viders carefully screened
to provide quality and
veteran-centric care.
The commission would

allow VA-enrolled veter-
ans to pick a private care
provider even when a
doctor was available inside
the VA. What data did the
commission rely on to
decide that would be OK,
Takano wanted to know.
“If you begin to the

think of the VHA care
system in the way we did,”
Schlichting said, then “it’s
not a question of VA ver-
sus provider-in-the-com-
munity. It’s one system
that should be operating in
a much more integrated
way. And every provider
within that VHA care sys-
tem then would be able to
provide access for veter-
ans. It’s a different mind-
set than today.”

Send comments to Military
Update, P.O. Box 231111,
Centreville, VA, 20120,
email milupdate@aol.com
or twitter: Tom Philpott
@Military_Update
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Capital gains have re-
turned to many types of
investments this year,
presenting an opportunity
for some investors that is
often overlooked but po-
tentially rewarding.
Along with the key ten-

ets of successful investing
(asset allocation, diversifi-
cation, rebalancing), being
tax efficient can improve
your financial security.
Remember, it’s not what
you make, it’s what you
keep.
A strategy that will work

now for some and can be
planned for in the future
for others is utilizing a
window for tax-free capital
gains. There is no capital
gains tax due for assets
sold after being held more
than one year by people in
the 15 percent tax bracket
or below. This applies only
to nonretirement ac-
counts.
A couple, filing a joint

federal tax return, could
have up to $75,300 tax-
able income in 2016 and
not be taxed on long-term
capital gains. A single tax
filer could have taxable
income up to $37,650 and
pay no tax on realized
long-term capital gains.
The savings can essen-

tially boost your after-tax
returns so it’s important to
work with your accountant
or adviser to determine
how you can structure
your income to be eligible
for this option. It won’t
apply to everyone but you
may be surprised how
many this does apply to. A
couple could have gross
income approaching
$100,000 before tax cred-
its, standard or itemized
deductions, and personal
exemptions that reduce
their taxable income down
to the 15 percent bracket.
This is not a scheme

that would trigger an au-
dit. The tax-free capital

gains brackets were made
permanent with the Tax-
payer Relief Act of 2012.
So how might this work?

Imagine you and your
spouse have $65,000 of
taxable income. This
leaves you with $10,300
of room before the top of
the 15 percent tax bracket.
If you have investments
that have grown in value,
you could realize $10,300
of capital gain tax free.
This would save you a
little over $1,500 com-
pared with a less-well-
executed strategy where
the capital gain was taxed.
This presents a planning

opportunity that may be
attractive to retirees in
their first few, or even first
several, years of retire-
ment. Even if you have
started Social Security,
your taxable income could
be well below $75,300. If
you are secure enough to
retire and not need to
immediately start Social
Security benefits, you
could keep your taxable
income very low while
earning deferral credits on
your Social Security for a
larger benefit later. In
these low-income years,
you could potentially fill
up the 15 percent tax
bracket with tax-free cap-
ital gain each year.

WHY SELL A WINNER?
If you own a successful

investment you may feel
like holding on to it hoping
positive momentum con-
tinues. But you can sell it
and buy it right back if
you’d like. There is no tax
penalty (wash-sale rule) on
holdings sold at a gain and
repurchased. If you think
the investment has further
growth potential, you can
buy it again immediately.
You will have raised your
taxable cost basis so that
the next time you sell it
you won’t be paying years
of built up gains. You re-
ceive the benefit of a cost
basis step up at death
without dying.

Imagine you have an
investment that has grown
in value by $10,000. You
hold on to it instead of
selling in a year where you
could have sold it without
a capital gains tax. Over
the next year it adds an-
other $10,000 in value.
You decide to sell but by
now your taxable income
is past the threshold for
tax-free capital gains. A 15
percent capital gains tax
on $20,000 of realized
gain costs $3,000 that
could have been avoided.
Harvesting capital gains

is not the intuitive path for
taxable investments. Many
people look instead to
harvest capital losses for
tax relief. It would actually
be better to wait to utilize
capital losses in years
when you do not qualify
for tax-free capital gains
instead.

STRATEGY REQUIRES
A PLAN
As with anything related

to the tax code, the tax-
free capital gains strategy
unfortunately isn’t simple.
You must be aware of all
forms of income before
year end. You have to sell
investments during the
year to realize gain, not
just before tax-filing in
April expecting the activity
to apply retroactively. It’s
also important to under-
stand your mix of ordinary
income and capital gains
income and how deduc-
tions or exemptions can
apply to one but not the
other. Adding capital gains
income can increase your
adjusted gross income
which could affect taxa-
tion of Social Security or
eligibility for deductions,
offsetting the benefit of
the tax-free capital gains.
Coordination and plan-

ning are therefore impor-
tant. And ideally, the tax
savings, especially if ap-
plied over a series of
years, could be worth
more than the cost and
time required to plan.

Gary Brooks is a certified
financial planner and the
president of Brooks, Hughes
& Jones, a registered
investment adviser in Gig
Harbor. Reach him at
bhjadvisors.com.
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HOW TO REACH US
Friday 1 year ago

Prime rate 3.50 3.25

Federal Target Rate 0.50 0.25

3-month Treasury bills 0.35 1.67

6-month Treasury bills 0.51 2.39

10-year Treasury notes 0.03 2.21

30-year Treasury bonds 0.26 2.96

— BLOOMBERG.COM AND U.S. TREASURY

KEY RATES

Here is what Puget Sound-area banks and thrifts were offering on key consumer-loan and deposit

instruments on Friday. All yields are annual.

DEPOSITS MMA:
Rates and yields on money-market

accounts with a balance of $2,500.

CD: Fixed rates and yields on one-year

certificates of deposit of $5,000.

IRA: Fixed rates and yields on 18-month ac-

counts.

LOANS
Auto: Fixed rate for a $10,000, 60-month,

new-car loan and for a $7,000, 48-month, used-car

loan for a 1- to 3-year-old model. Actual rates

might change with variations from the scenario,

and fees and other costs at loan initiation.

DEPOSITS AUTO LOANS

Institution MMA CD IRA New Used

America's CU 0.20/0.20 0.35/0.35 0.45/0.45 3.490 3.240

Chase 0.01/0.01 0.01/0.01 0.05/0.05 NO 3.240

Columbia Bank 0.03/0.03 0.06/0.06 0.07/0.07 3.430 3.829

Commencement Bank 0.10/0.10 0.30/0.30 0.30/0.30 4.057 5.373

HomeStreet Bank - West-

ern

0.45/0.45 0.35/0.35 0.35/0.35 NO NO

KeyBank 0.04/0.04 0.15/0.15 0.10/0.10 3.240 3.640

Qualstar CU 0.25/0.25 0.40/0.40 0.50/0.50 2.240 1.990

Sound CU 0.05/0.05 0.15/0.15 0.30/0.30 2.640 2.340

Tapco CU 0.03/0.03 NO/NO NO/NO 2.740 2.490

U.S. Bank 0.05/0.05 0.10/0.10 0.15/0.15 3.999 3.494

Verity CU 0.10/0.10 0.35/0.35 0.43/0.43 2.490 2.340

Washington average 0.12/0.12 0.22/0.22 0.27/0.27 3.147 3.198

NA: Not available NO: Not offered

Source: Informa Research Services 818-880-8877 Ext. 266

**Do not have a bank, thrift or credit union charter; all products are FDIC insured
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said.
Pulse is built around five

centers that focus on con-
gestive heart failure, coro-
nary artery disease, pe-
ripheral vascular disease,
valvular heart disease and
heart rhythm service.
A new call center has

helped decrease waiting
times, Parks said, and
patients are spending less
time in between appoint-
ments.

Heart valve replacement
surgery is a good example,
Ward said. What previous-
ly took 86 days on average
to evaluate a patient has
now been reduced to 38,
Parks said.

RESEARCH AND
PREVENTION
Cardiology is barely

recognizable today com-
pared with when Ward
first became a doctor in

1972.
“If a patient had a heart

attack, we put them in bed
for three or four weeks
and gave them morphine
and lidocaine and hoped
that they lived,” Ward
said.
There were no angio-

plasty, stents, defibrilla-
tors or valve transplants.
“Just a few years ago

you had to have your chest
opened to get a heart
valve,” Ward said. “Now,
it’s (commonly inserted)
through the leg. We did
three of those today.”
Coming soon will be a

device implanted in the
heart that prevents clots.
Also ahead are bioabsor-
bable stents, and advances
in valves, Ward said.
Pulse isn’t just treating

heart problems, it’s also
conducting research.
Since May 1, 12 studies

have been initiated and
another 21 have been
scheduled, Ward said.
In addition to furthering

knowledge those studies
allow some patients access
to cutting-edge drugs and
devices, Ward said.
Prevention is a key as-

pect of Pulse’s mission.

“It’s difficult for mul-
tiple organizations to real-
ly have an influence on the
community,” Parks said.
“You have divergent mes-
sages, divergent incen-
tives, divergent goals,
divergent work happen-
ing.”
The prevention arm of

Pulse includes community
health, cardiac rehab and
women’s cardiac health.
Pulse hopes to change

the patient-doctor rela-
tionship into one that
includes a prevention
partnership, Parks said. He
also hopes to extend that

to the community and
include other medical
systems.
Both Parks and Ward

said that Pulse is an in-
stitution where physicians
call the shots. That lead-
ership structure couldn’t
happen without the sup-
port of hospital adminis-
tration.
“This takes a real part-

nership between the physi-
cians and the health sys-
tem,” Ward said.

Craig Sailor: 253-597-8541
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ballot measures for munic-
ipalities to enact an in-
come tax of their own.

A The beauty of writing
about health care restruc-
turing is that it’s always
timely. No sooner does a
mention of the trends —
consolidation, network
expansion, urgent-care
facilities — appear in this
space than real-world
events provide evidence to
back up those assertions.
The most recent case

involved Tacoma-based
CHI Franciscan Health,
which announced several
moves in Kitsap County.
Those included affiliation

with The Doctors Clinic,
which has 80 primary care
doctors and specialists in
eight locations, and a
decision to close Harrison
Medical Center’s original
Bremerton hospital and
transfer beds to an ex-
panded campus in Silver-
dale. Harrison joined
Franciscan in 2013.
Not to be outdone, fel-

low Tacoma-based health
care network MultiCare
has received approval
from regulators to add 66
acute-care beds at Good
Samaritan in Puyallup and
23 beds at its inpatient
rehabilitation unit, bring-

ing the hospital’s overall
count to 375 beds. A $44.5
million project is to be
completed by mid-2018.
It’s as safe to predict

more announcements of
this type from these and
other health care networks
in the region as it is to
expect more discussion
over taxes in the state or
consolidation in the ship-
ping business. That won’t
make the events any less
newsworthy or important
to businesses and individ-
uals in this region when
they occur, but they will
give us one more opportu-
nity to say, with a bit of
humblebrag, “oh yeah, we
called that one.”

Bill Virgin can be reached
at bill.virgin@yahoo.com.
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